HF FOCUS: torture, ill-treatment and police misconduct; conditions in detention facilities; right to privacy; freedom of movement; intolerance, xenophobia and racial discrimination; asylum seekers; women's rights.

The human rights situation in Germany in 2001 showed some improvements but also raised concerns in certain fields. The risk of violent demonstrations provoked the Government to deliberate controversial forms of detention and restrictions on freedom of movement; and xenophobia and racial discrimination remained high on the agenda. The Anti-Terror Laws curtailed the right to privacy and the rights of asylum seekers; and trafficking in women remained a serious problem.

Notwithstanding, human rights received increasing political attention. On 9 March, the politically independent Institute for Human Rights was founded in Berlin to collect information and documentation. carry out research, advise the Government and authorities on policy issues, and participate in initiatives for education and international cooperation.1 Moreover, the German Government sped up its effort to establish a Global Criminal Code of International Law, which would provide for the prosecution of worldwide human rights violations.² In addition, the Committee on Human Rights and Humanitarian Assistance of the Lower House of Parliament (Bundestaq) was highly active, organizing, inter alia, a hearing on torture and ill-treatment by the police. The bills and motions of the Committee drew increasing public interest on human rights issues.3

Torture, Ill-treatment and Police Misconduct

There was continuous concern about reports of ill-treatment and misconduct by law-enforcement officials. According to the European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI), the discrepancy between reports of police misconduct and the results of criminal proceedings remained high.⁴ In the first six months of 2001, two trials took place concerning police ill-treatment. ◆ In April, the Rottweil District Court (*Landgericht*) upheld the convictions of two police officers who had been charged with the ill-treatment of a 28-year-old man in the town of Rottweil in February 1999. They were given suspended prison sentences of nine and 14 months, respectively.

◆ In May, the Munich's District Court convicted two police officers for beating two detainees. The offence was committed during Munich's October Festival in 1998.⁵ The appeal trial took place in 2001: the officers received suspended sentences of 18 and 10 months, respectively.

Germany failed to submit its third report on torture and conditions in detention facilities under Article 19(1) of the UN Convention against Torture. During a hearing of the Committee of Human Rights and Humanitarian Assistance of the Lower House of Parliament on torture and ill-treatment, the experts emphasized that international human rights standards could only be set if existing agreements were met, and that delays in their implementation would weaken the standards of international law and its development.⁶

Conditions in Detention Facilities

The plan to use metal cages to detain anti-nuclear demonstrators was met with public concern, and critics voiced doubt about whether such a form of detention was in accordance with international standards.

The plan to use metal cages was initiated after mass demonstrations and arrests during the March transportation of nuclear waste from France to Gorleben, in Lower Saxony. The fear of violent riots and the lack of detention capacities led police to consider the use of metal cages as a last the resort for those persons arrested. According to media reports, the cages were 6 by 4 metres large and over 2.25 metres high. Ultimately, the authorities of Lower Saxony decided not to use the mobile custody cells and ensured that if the cages were to be used at a later stage, they would be placed out of public view and in empty buildings.⁷

Right to Privacy

The right to privacy was endangered by the Second Anti-Terror Law, which was adopted in December 2001 and came into force in January 2002, as well as by the use of screening methods in the search for terrorists.

The search for terrorists targeted specific groups of people in a potentially discriminatory way and restricted their right to privacy (Recht auf informationelle Selbstbestimmung). In order to ensure the most effective and successful search for terrorists, the method entails screening and empowering the police to check and compare personal data registered in electronic databases (Rasterfahndung). On the basis of certain criteria, people were subjected to systematic controls. In particular, young men between the ages of 25 and 30 who were studying natural science or technical subjects and who had no criminal records were checked on a regular basis. The screening was used several times before the year 2001, and although the steps were hardly successful, their use remained widespread until March 2002.8

The use of coded biometrical elements in passports facilitated the abuse of people's private data. The Second Anti-Terror Law allows the authorities to register and use human characteristics mathematically. Consequently, it is possible to use fingerprints or other biometrical elements to identify people more precisely – again, violating the right to privacy on the grounds of reducing the threat of terrorist activity.

In addition, the law expands the powers of the German Criminal Federal Bureau and the Criminal Bureaus of the States to retrieve personal information from credit institutions, airlines, and communication services, once again endangering the privacy of people's personal data.⁹

In addition to the Second Anti-Terror Law, the issue of whether to introduce a central DNA-archive for all men raised concern about further intrusion into privacy. The archive was designed to deter people from committing sexual crimes, to identify offenders and convict perpetrators more quickly. Critics noted that DNA archives could be easily abused, and that their use in general would violate people's right to be considered innocent before charges have been brought against them. The establishment of the DNA-archive was proposed after a young girl was sexually abused and killed, and, paradoxically, the archive gained large public support. Although the discussion eventually faded out, concern remained about possible further violations of the right to privacy.10

Freedom of Movement

In order to prevent violent demonstrations at the G-8 summit in Genoa on 20-22 July, freedom of movement was restricted in Germany. Suspected left-wing extremists were not allowed to cross the border or to board a bus or a train to Italy. Such measures violated not only Article 11 of the German Constitution, but also Article 18 of the 1957 European Economic Community Treaty and international standards on the freedom of movement. Authorities were unable to refute accusations of placing arbitrary restrictions on the fundamental right to free movement.

One particular concern was the criteria according to which the "extremists" were identified and denied exit from Germany. According to the *Frankfurter Rundschau*, the relevant police files that were used for this purpose included not only people who had not been sentenced for criminal acts, but also those who had been registered during a demonstration. The police and a court justified denying exit by citing a residual risk of violent behaviour by the persons if they were to leave the country.¹¹

Xenophobia and Racial Discrimination

Xenophobia and racial discrimination remained a serious problem in Germany in 2001. In the first six months of the year, the number of xenophobic and anti-Semitic offences increased slightly. Two-thirds of all politically motivated crimes committed in the first half of 2001 were committed by right-wing extremists.¹²

In June 2001, the European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI) expressed its concern about xenophobia in Germany. According to the ECRI, racial discrimination was no longer a small-scale phenomenon, but dominated the opinion of many young people. ECRI criticized in particular the high number of racially motivated offences in Eastern Germany, as well as the widely spread xenophobic attitudes of the population and the discrimination against foreigners in that part of the country.13 Additionally, the UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) received repeated reports about racist infringements in police stations and about ill-treatment of foreigners by law enforcement officials in Germany. The Committee demanded action against racism and right-wing extremism.14

In the beginning of January, Cottbus in Eastern Germany became a centre of racially motivated offences. On 1 January, right-wing extremists insulted and terrorized a Jewish couple in front of their house. On 3 January, a Lebanese asylum seeker and a youth from Ukraine were attacked by extremists.¹⁵

• During the night of 7 January, the rightwing group *Nationale Bewegung* set a Jewish graveyard in Potsdam (Eastern Germany) on fire. No one was hurt, but the graveyard was destroyed. The group had been responsible for several racially motivated offences before this incident.¹⁶

 On 13 January, skinheads attacked and seriously wounded a Greek man in Munich.
 He was eventually rescued with the help of two Turkish passers-by. The perpetrators belonged to a group of 15 neo-Nazis who sympathized with the anti-democratic National Democratic Party (*NPD*, *Nationaldemokratische Partei Deutschlands*).¹⁷

Racial offenders were frequently only sentenced years after the offences were committed. On 20 November, the last trial concerning the 1992 racial riots in Rostock opened. Nine years after a hostel for asylum seekers was burnt down, the last defendants faced charges.¹⁸ Moreover, the prosecutor in the case of a Sudanese asylum seeker, who was killed during his deportation in 1999, made very slow progress in his investigations of police officers.¹⁹

On the positive side, there was increasing concern about xenophobia and growing public resistance to racial discrimination. Grass-roots initiatives against intolerant behaviour were founded and racial offences provoked demonstrations. In Cottbus, more than 10,000 people demonstrated against xenophobia after racial offences were committed. Musicians travelled throughout Germany to appear on stage to "Rock against Racism".²⁰

The German Government also initiated three programs against xenophobia and racism, and in support of victim assistance.²¹ In the first half of the year, the Government, the Lower (Bundestag) and the Upper (Bundesrat) House of the German Parliament asked the Federal Constitutional Court to ban the right-wing extremist party NPD, citing the party's anti-democratic and anti-human program, and its nationalistic agitation and indoctrination.22 In December 2001, a Bill against Discrimination (Antidiskriminierungsgesetz) was drafted, which should facilitate the bringing of legal action against discrimination. According to the draft bill, the victim must not only give evidence of the discrimination, but the perpetrator must also prove his/her innocence.23

Asylum Seekers

In 2001, 88,287 individuals sought political asylum in Germany, an increase of 12.4% from the year 2000. Most asylum seekers came from Iraq, Turkey, Yugoslavia and Afghanistan. Asylum was granted to 5.3% of all applicants; 51.68% of all asylum applications were rejected.²⁴

In early 2001, a discussion took place regarding Germany's intention to alter the Asylum Law. While the Christian Social Party (*CSU, Christlich-Soziale Partei*) demanded the abolition of the fundamental right to asylum, the Green Party proposed that the right to asylum be expanded.²⁵ During the last six months of the year, the political debate focused on the Immigration Bill (*Zuwanderungsgesetz*), which affected the right to asylum as well. In Spring 2002, the Bill was passed by the Lower and the Upper Houses of the German Parliament.²⁶

The main problems regarding asylum seekers in Germany included the definition of the term "asylum seeker", the asylum procedure, the deportation of rejected applicants, and the status of minor asylum seekers.

Definition of "Asylum Seeker"

The Second Anti-Terror Law restricts the categories of people who can be considered eligible for asylum seeker status. People who are supporters of an organization that promote international terrorism or who are using violence for political reasons are explicitly excluded from the list.

However, this formulation leads to several problems: The term 'terrorism' lacks a precise legal definition. Arbitrariness in the decisions of who should be considered an asylum seeker is not excluded. Further, information about alleged terrorist activity of the asylum seeker will mostly come form his home country. This results in a conflict of interest between the asylum seeker and the home country. The authorities will then have to decide which information they should trust. ²⁷

The Immigration Law is supposed to provide protection from persecution by nongovernmental actors or because of sexual violence. The Law corresponds to the Geneva Convention and Article 3 of the European Convention on Human Rights. It should improve considerably the implementation of international law in this field. However, the law was still only being discussed by the German Parliament in March 2002.²⁸

Asylum Procedure²⁹

The airport asylum procedure continued to raise concern in 2001. All asylum seekers who arrived in Germany by plane were obliged to stay at the airport while awaiting a decision on their application. Conditions of detention in the airport remained poor. Moreover, the airport asylum procedure did not provide for personal interviews between asylum seekers and the decision-maker, and legal advice was provided only after the asylum seeker's application was rejected.

Finally, there were no special regulations/provisions for victims of torture. As they were often traumatized and suffered from their experiences, they may not be able to describe the reason for their application in order to conform with procedures. Although the authorities improved their treatment of traumatized asylum seekers, there was still a lack of legal provisions.

Deportation

In 2001, pre-deportation custody remained a problem. Detainees were held for up to 18 months and often had no or very restricted access to legal advice. Social assistance or psychological help were rarely accessible.³⁰

Moreover, the deportation to certain countries caused problems. Several Kurds who were deported from Germany to Turkey were persecuted and tortured there. At least 35 cases of persecuted deportees were reported during the last two years.

The application for asylum of the Kurdish woman "C." was rejected at the end of 1999, and she was deported to Turkey in January 2000. When she arrived at Istanbul airport she was arrested and sexually abused and tortured in custody. After her release she had to give the police her home address. In May 2000, she was arrested once again, was mistreated and tortured. After her second release, she managed to leave Turkey and applied again for political asylum in Germany. Her request was ultimately accepted.³¹

Deportation to "safe third countries" also remained controversial. Asylum seekers who entered Germany by passing a "safe third country" were immediately rejected and deported to the safe transit country, through which they passed during their flight. However, it was not codified in law that the "safe country" was not allowed to deport the asylum seeker to his home country if she/he were to be persecuted there. Furthermore, the burden of migration was simply shifted to Germany's neighbouring countries in the East.³²

Minor Asylum Seekers

Germany's reservation to the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child upon ratification in 1992 remained in force throughout 2001. According to the reservation, German asylum law would not be affected by the provisions of the Convention. Contrary to Article 22 of the UN Convention, Germany did not grant special protection for minor asylum seekers.

Young asylum seekers were not entitled to health care, education or pedagogical support. In addition, young people aged 10 to 15 were held in deportation custody. In Berlin, they stayed in custody for a minimum of two months and sometimes for up to six months. On 13 November, a minor detainee attempted to commit suicide. In addition to the inconsistent periods of detention for young asylum seekers, deportations often took place without qualified persons in charge.³³ Although the Lower House of Parliament passed three resolutions in favour of the UN Convention³⁴, the German Government rejected any changes to its procedure.³⁵

The Immigration Law will deteriorate the status of young migrants to Germany. According to the law, young people whose parents live in Germany are only allowed to follow their parents to Germany if they are younger than 13. The age was previously 17. Exceptions were made with regard to the language skills of the child and if the family entered Germany together. Nevertheless, this regulation violated Articles 1 and 9 of the UN Convention.³⁶

Women's Rights

Germany was one of the main markets for trafficking in women. Each year 900.000 million Euro in profits were made. Especially Berlin, a crossroad between Eastern and Western Europe, became a central point in the international business of trafficking in women; 89% of the victims came from Eastern and Central Europe; their average age lay between 18 and 25. Exact numbers were hard to get as a precise definition of the offence did not exist and the number of unreported cases was high. As the demand for cheap prostitutes exceeded by far the number of available women. the range of the offences was expected to increase.37

Trafficked women who tried to make their condition public often suffered from being regarded as illegal and from the dependency on their slave-drivers. They were considered as perpetrators rather than victims. In August, the German Lower House of Parliament proposed a parliamentarian motion. It suggested extending the definition for trafficking in human beings, to grant trafficked women a right to stay during a pending lawsuit against traffickers and to protect them if they were persecuted in their home-country.³⁸

Endnotes

- ¹ Amnesty International Deutschland, "Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte gegründet", press release, 9 March 2001.
- ² Ai-Journal, "Eine große Chance Die Bundesregierung plant ein Völkerstrafgesetzbuch", November 2001.
- ³ Ausschuss für Menschenrechte und humanitäre Hilfe, at www.bundestag.de/gremien/ a18/index.html
- ⁴ European Commission against Racism and Intolerance, "Second Report on Germany", 3 July 2001, at www.ecri.coe.int/en/08/01/13/CBC%202%20Germany.pdf.
- ⁵ Amnesty International (AI), Concerns in Europe. January June 2001, 1 September 2001, at http://web.amnesty.org/ai.nsf/countries/germany.
- ⁶ Ole Vedel Rasmussen, "Statement prepared for the public hearing by the Committee on Human Rights and Humanitarian Aid of the German Parliament on "Instruments and Measures to Combat Torture", in Ausschuss für Menschenrechte, Drucksache 477/03, 14. Wahlperiode, 17 October 2001.
- 7 Al, op.cit.
- ⁸ *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, "Erfolglose Rasterfahndung", 16/17 February 2002.
- ⁹ Bundesregierung, "Zweites Anti-Terrorpaket in Kraft getreten", 14 January 2002, at http://text.bundesregierung.de/frameset/ixnavitext.jsp?nodeID=7419. Bündnis 90/DIE GRÜNEN Bundestagsfraktion, "Zwischen Sicherheit und Freiheit", 14 January 2001, at www.gruene-fraktion.de/rsvgn/rs_dok/0,,1566,00.htm.
- ¹⁰ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Die Speichel-Checker", 13 March 2001; Der Spiegel, "Die Spur des Speichels", 19 March 2001.
- ¹¹ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Wie das Recht auf Freizügigkeit begrenzt wird", 24 August 2001; Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Reisebeschränkung für Randalierer", 20 June 2001.
- ¹² Bundesinnenministerium, "Halbjahresbilanz 2001 politisch motivierter Kriminalität", 17 August 2001, at www.bmi.bund.de/dokumente/Pressemitteilung/ix_52443.htm
- ¹³ European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (en 5); *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, "Europarat kritisiert Deutschland", 4 July 2001.
- ¹⁴ AI; UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination: Germany, 27 April 2001, at www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/(Symbol)/814b05e8f6eb 7ebfc1256a18005ab771? Opendocument.
- ¹⁵ Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Cottbus und kein Ende", 5 January 2001.
- ¹⁶ *Tagesspiegel*, "Generalbundesanwalt schaltet sich ein", 13 January 2001.
- ¹⁷ Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Einbruch in die Gemütlichkeit", 16 January 2001.
- ¹⁸ *Tagesspiegel*, "Neun Jahre zum Protest um Rostock", 21 November 2001; *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, "Gerechtigkeit ist kaum noch zu erwarten", 12 March 2002.
- ¹⁹ Pro Asyl, "2. Todestag des bei einer Abschiebung ums Leben gekommenen Sudanesen Amir Ageed. IPPNW und PRO ASYL erinnern an Opfer von Gewalt bei Abschiebungen und kritisieren schleppende Ermittlungen", 25 May 2001.
- ²⁰ Die Zeit, "Nazis sind chic", 15 February 2001; Tagesspiegel, "Demonstration f
 ür Toleranz", 8 January 2001. Tagesspiegel, "Rock gegen Rechts: Aufstand mit Eintritt", 12 February 2001.
- ²¹ Frankfurter Allgemein Zeitung, "Programm gegen rechtsextreme Gewalt", 14 February 2001; Der Spiegel, "Aussteigerprogramm für Top-Neonazis", 19 February 2001; Tageszeitung, "65 Millionen Mark gegen rechts", 28 February 2001.
- ²² Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Keiner wird und entkommen, 31 March 2001.
- ²³ *Tagesspiegel*, "Hilfe für Diskriminierte", 4 December 2001.

- ²⁴ Bundesamt für die Anerkennung ausländischer Flüchtlinge, "Die aktuellen Asylantragszahlen", 17 February 2002, at www.bafl.de/bafl/template/statistiken/content_antragszahlen_01_teil1.htm
- ²⁵ Die Welt, ⁱⁿSchily weist Merz Vorschlag zum Asyl zurück", 27 February 2001; *Tages*zeitung, "Ein Beschluss, ein kleiner Beschluss", 13 March 2001.
- ²⁶ Deutscher Bundestag, "Gesetzentwurf", Bundestagsdrucksache 14/7387, 8 November 2001, at http://dip.bundestag.de/btd/14/073/1407387.pdf. Deutscher Bundestag, "Beschlussempfehlung des Innenausschusses", Bundestagsdrucksache 14/8395, 27 February 2002, at http://dip.bundestag.de/bdt/14/083/1408395.pdf.
- ²⁷ Amnesty International Deutschland, "Stellungnahme von amnesty international zum Entwurf eines Gesetzes zur Bekämpfung des internationalen Terrorismus, 28 November 2001, at www.amnesty.de (Berichte: Asyl). Bündnis90/Die Grünen (en 9).
- ²⁸ Amnesty International Deutschland, "Stellungnahme von amnesty international zu dem Entwurf eines Gesetzes zur Steuerung und Begrenzung der Zuwanderung und zur Regelung des Aufenthalts und der Integration von Unionsbürgern und Ausländern (Zuwanderungsgesetz)", Bundestagsdrucksache 14/7387, 14 January 2002, at www.amnesty.de (Berichte: Asyl). Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Und wieder blickt alles nach Potsdam", 20 February 2002.
- ²⁹ Amnesty International Deutschland, ibid.
- ³⁰ Pro Asyl, "Abschiebehaftgruppen fordern Abschaffung der Abschiebungshaft. Heftige Kritik an der Bundesregierung bei bundesweitem Treffen in Leipzig", press release, 9 April 2001.
- ³¹ Pro Asyl, "Von Deutschland in den türkischen Folterkeller", 30 May 2001, at http:// www.proasyl.de/texte/2001/trabsch01.htm.
- ³² Amnesty International Deutschland (see endnote 28). Jürgen Habermas, "Kampf um Anerkennung im demokratischen Rechtsstaat"; in Jürgen Habermas, *Die Einbeziehung des Anderen. Studien zur politischen Theorie*, Frankfurt/M. 1999, p. 272.
- ³³ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Gleiche Rechte für Flüchtlingskinder verlangt", 24 November 2001; Pro Asyl, "Tag der Menschenrechte 2001. Auch unter ROT-GRÜN nur leere Deklamationen? PRO ASYL kritisiert die Praxis der Abschiebungshaft: In der Bundeshauptstadt Berlin werden auch Minderjährige inhaftiert", press release, 8 December 2001.
- 34 30.9.1999/5.12.2000/26.9.2001
- ³⁵ Pro Asyl, "Preisverleihung 22. November: "Blauer Elefant für Kinderrechte" an PRO ASYL. Bundesregierung verweigert noch immer Schutzrechte für Kinderflüchtlinge. Appell zur Rücknahme der Vorbehaltserklärungen und zur vollen Umsetzung der Kinderrechtskonvention", press release, 22 November 2001.
- ³⁶ Deutscher Bundestag, "Gesetzesentwurf", Bundestagsdrucksache 14/7387, 8 November 2001; Deutscher Bundestag, "Beschlussempfehlung des Innenausschusses", *Bundestagsdrucksache 14/8395*, 24 February 2002.
- ³⁷ Deutscher Bundestag, "Antrag: Prävention und Bekämpfung von Frauenhandel", Bundestagsdrucksache 14/6540, 3 July 2001; Irmingard Schewe-Gerigk, "Menschenrechtsdebatte", 13 December 2001, at http://www.gruene-fraktion.de/rsvgn/rs_dok/ 0,,1579,00.htm.
- ³⁸ *Tagesspiegel*, "Initiative zum Schutz der Opfer", 21 August 2001.